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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on May 2, 2012. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council members present: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla and Dennis Norton.  Dick Olson was absent.  Water Board Members present: Patrick White, Gary Casady, Beverly Daws, and Troy Andersen. Charlie Fridal arrived at 7:50pm. Staff present: Deputy Clerk, Kelly Kornegor; Community Development Director, Mark Powers; City Engineer, Dick Ransom; City Attorney, Mark Parmenter; Water Superintendent, Carl Ransford; Water Clerk, Sara Ries; Water Board Members and Police Chief, Dennis Marks.  Guests Present: Dan Hoffman, Cynthia Peterson, Allen Merta of Priority One and Gazette Reporter, John Schweitzer. 
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.
Bob Wheeler moved the approval of the following consent agenda items: Approval of bills; Regular Meeting Minutes April 4, 2012 and April 18, 2012 and Special Meeting Minutes April 9, 2012.  Received and Filed Boards and Commissions Minutes: History March 12, 2012 and April 9, 2012; Library April 10, 2012; Parks and Recreation April 10, 2012 and Water April 17, 2012; Resolution 12-105 approving sewer waiver on second water meter for 216 Willowood Drive and Mayor’s Report, second by Marty Bruns.  Motion carried.
PUBLIC HEARING – to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 101 Storm Water Drainage System §101.03 Rates, Increasing the Monthly Rate for Business, Commercial and Industrial City Water Meters
Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 101 Storm Water Drainage System §101.03 Rates, increasing the monthly rate for business, commercial and industrial City water meters from $2.00 to $2.50 and increasing the monthly rate on residential, apartment and dwelling units in mobile home parks from $1.50 to $1.75 at 7:02 P.M. There were no written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  

Public Hearing closed at 7:02 P.M.  

At the April 9, 2012 Special Council Meeting, City staff had discussion with City Council member the need to increase storm sewer rates to build up the Storm Sewer Fund in order to meet future demands of participation in the storm water programs as required by state law.
Council was in agreement with staff recommendation to increase the current storm water rates as follows:

· $1.50 per month to $1.75 per month for residential

· $2.00 per month to $2.50 per month for commercial

The rate increases will provide an annual increase of $12,177.00 to the Storm Sewer Fund.

The City’s storm water rates are established by Code of Ordinance Chapter 101 Storm Water Drainage System Section 101.03 Rates.  In order to implement the proposed rate increases, Council passed Resolution #12-097 at the April 9th special meeting setting a public hearing date to consider making the necessary amendments to Chapter 101.  

Upon adoption of this ordinance amendment, the new storm water rates will go into effect on July 1, 2012.

Bob Rampulla moved the 1st reading of Ordinance #726 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 101 Storm Water Drainage System §101.03 Rates, increasing the monthly rate for business, commercial and industrial City water meters from $2.00 to $2.50 and increasing the monthly rate on residential, apartment and dwelling units in mobile home parks from $1.50 to $1.75, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.

Dennis Norton moved to waive the 2nd and 3rd readings of Ordinance #726, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Motion carried. 

Bob Wheeler moved the adoption of Ordinance #726 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 101 Storm Water Drainage System §101.03 Rates, increasing the monthly rate for business, commercial and industrial City water meters from $2.00 to $2.50 and increasing the monthly rate on residential, apartment and dwelling units in mobile home parks from $1.50 to $1.75, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Ordinance #726 adopted. 

Installation, Take Down and Storage of Holiday Decorations
Bids were read aloud on April 18, 2012 at 10:00 a.m. for pre-season preparation, installation, take down and storage of holiday decorations for the 2012 season. 

Two bids were received as follows:

1. Greg’s Lawn & Landscaping / Winter Wonderland of Cedar Rapids: $3,550.00 for pre-season preparation (cleaning, testing, shaping and replacement of broken/burned out bulbs for all 72 snowflakes), installation, take down and storage of all snowflakes and old holiday wreathes, and use of their own lift truck to perform work.  Service calls are provided on a $45.00 per man hour basis.  Contract is valid from September 1, 2012 through April 30, 2013.
2. Culvers Lawn & Landscape of Marion: $13,190.40 for pre-season preparation, installation, take down and storage of 72 holiday decorations.  Price includes lift rental and delivery fee.  Maintenance is provided on a $60.00 per person per hour basis.  Contract is valid for 2012 holiday season.

The City Clerk’s Office reviewed and recommend awarding the contract to the lowest most responsive responsible bid of Greg’s Lawn & Landscaping / Winter Wonderland of Cedar Rapids, Iowa with a total contract price of $3,550.00, and request the option to renew the holiday decorations contract for years 2013 and 2014. Funding is available through the General Fund.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-106 to extend a one year contract from September 1, 2012 through April 30, 2013 with the option to renew the contract for years 2013 and 2014, for pre-season preparation, installation, take down and storage of 72 holiday decorations with Greg’s Lawn & Landscaping / Winter Wonderland of Cedar Rapids, Iowa at a total cost not to exceed $3,550.00 using their own lift truck; contract price includes cleaning, testing, shaping and replacement of broken / burned out bulbs for all 72 snowflakes before they are hung and storage of snowflakes and old wreaths, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-106 approved. 

Pay Plans for FY12-13

The City of Hiawatha Pay Plan outlining group, grade and step for non-union exempt and non-exempt employees for FY 2012 – 2013 includes a 1.5% increase across the plan effective July 1, 2012 and an additional adjustment of 1.5% effective January 1, 2013.  The FY 2012 – 2013 pay plan follows the wage plan in the union contracts for the Police Officers and Public Works Employees effective through June 30, 2014.
Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #12-107 approving Hiawatha’s Exemptions/Non-Union Employees FY 2012 – 2013 with a 1.5% increase across the plan, effective July 1, 2012 and an additional 1.5% effective January 1, 2013, second by Bob Rampulla.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-107 approved. 

Wage/Salary Schedule for FY12-13
The City of Hiawatha Wage and Salary Schedule for non-union exempt and non-exempt employees for FY 2012 – 2013 includes a 1.5% cost of living adjustment effective July 1, 2012 and 1.5% cost of living adjustment effective January 1, 2013.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-108 approving Hiawatha’s wage and salary schedule for non-union exempt and non-exempt employees for FY 2012-2013 with a 1.5% cost of living adjustment, effective July 1, 2012 and a cost of living adjustment of 1.5% effective January 1, 2013, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-108 approved. 

Setting Public Hearing Date (May 16, 2012 @ 7:00 P.M.)  to consider FY 2012 Budget Amendment

Figures for the Fiscal Year (FY) 2012 budget amendments were provided during the FY 2013 budget process.  The figures have been reconsidered by the appropriate department heads, boards and commissions and the adjustments made have led to the necessity of a budget amendment.

In order for Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna to proceed will the budget amendment, Council is required to direct publication of the Notice of Public Hearing for the amendment to the current city budget and set a public hearing date for the next regular City Council meeting on May 16th.

Amendment of the current city budget for fiscal year ending June 30, 2012 includes the following:

	
	Total Budget as certified or last amended
	Current Amendment
	Total Budget after Current Amendment

	Net current property taxes
	4,608,485
	104,530
	4,713,045

	Total Revenues and other sources
	18,265,681
	2,717,957
	20,983,638

	Total expenditures and transfers out
	17,889,718
	5,105,098
	22,994,816

	Beginning fund balance July 1
	3,732,737
	
	3,732,737

	Ending fund balance June 30
	4,108,700
	-2,387,141
	1,721,559


Bob Wheeler moved setting a public hearing date (May 16, 2012 @ 7:00 P.M.) to consider FY2012 Budget Amendment, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.
Amending 2010 Employee Policy Manual Sections

City Clerk, Kim Downs requested Council approval in amending 2010 Employee Policy Manual Sections VII Dress Code and Uniforms as follows:

· The Dress Code section name changed to Dress Code / Personal Appearance of Employees.  Within the policy all body piercings except for those that can be worn in the ear are prohibited and tattoos that may be found offensive or violent in nature are prohibited.  Other changes to the policy include further definition of appropriate business casual apparel and personal hygiene.
· The Uniforms section name changed to Uniforms / City Provided Clothing.  Within the policy department heads determine clothing needs based on funding available in their individual budgets.  Other changes to the policy include defining what is considered a uniform, how it is paid for and disposed of and its compliance with IRS rules in regards to fringe benefits and taxation.
Both policies have been reviewed by the department heads and amendments were made under the guidance of the city attorney.

Council Member, Bob Rampulla questioned whether any of the changes that were made to the handbook would violate employee’s civil rights.

City Attorney, Mark Parmenter stated that provisions added to an employee handbook to regulate piercings and tattoos are perfectly legal as long as they are reasonable.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-109 amending 2010 Employee Policy Manual Sections VII Dress Code changing section name to Dress Code / Personal Appearance of Employees & adding additional provisions for dress code & tattoos/body piercings & amending Uniforms changing section name to Uniforms / City Provided Clothing & adding policies & procedures for City provided clothing, second by Bob Rampulla.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

ABSENT:  Dick Olson
Resolution #12-109 approved. 

Submittal of a 80/20 Revitalize Iowa’s Sound Economy (RISE) Application for the North Center Point Road from the CN Railroad to south of Parsons Drive Reconstruction Project

City Engineering, Hall & Hall Engineers, Inc. is assisting Priority One with the preparation of a grant proposal for the North Center Point Road from the CN Railroad to south of Parsons Drive Reconstruction Project.  This action was authorized by Council RESOLUTION #12-095 at the April 9th Special Council meeting.
The Revitalize Iowa’s Sound Economy (RISE) grant is administered by the Iowa Department of Transportation (IDOT).  The project is being considered by IDOT for a grant award due to a potential increase in employment at Go Daddy located at 1 Parsons Drive in Hiawatha.

If awarded, the grant would facilitate the reconstruction of North Center Point Road from a rural two-lane roadway to an urban four-lane roadway with storm sewer.  Underground utilities, sidewalk, trail, landscaping and lighting are also included.  Construction is anticipated in 2013.  The state would participate in 80% of the cost of grant eligible construction items.  The City’s local match is 20% of grant eligible items and 100% of any non-eligible items such as trees and irrigation.  

There are two funding applications connected to the RISE grants as follows:

· Application #1, immediate RISE request for the four lane section north of the tracks to a point south of Parsons Drive covering 80 percent of the eligible project cost for this section.  If not approved at this level, will transfer application to the 50/50 RISE Grant.
· Application #2, balance of North Center Point Road and Robins Road intersection realignment would cover 50 percent of eligible project cost provided by a competitive RISE application in September

City Engineer, Dick Ransom provided a planning level cost estimate of $2,853,000 for construction, acquisition and engineering under the 50/50 RISE grant as additional information.  The state cost share of grant eligible engineering and construction is $1,234,500 and the local match share of grant eligible and ineligible construction, acquisition and engineering is $1,618,500.

The North Center Point Road from the CN Railroad to south of Parsons Drive Reconstruction Project is a phase of the Town Center Master Plan and bonds approved for Town Center improvements in FY 2012 and 2013 could be used to fund the local match portion of the project.

City Engineer, Dick Ransom reviewed and recommends approval in submitting a RISE grant application to the Iowa Department of Transportation and authorizing the local match funding for design and construction.

Allen Merta of Priority One explained that award of the RISE grant funding under the 80/20 immediate RISE grant is based on the new business creating high quality jobs.  Applicable funding is determined from average starting wage.  Wages must be equal to Linn County average wages of $21.12.  Average Go Daddy wage is $13.20.  Allen Merta asked for direction on how to proceed from Council.

Council Member, Bob Wheeler felt that the City should proceed with submittal of the grant application and at least try to get the immediate 80/20 funding.  If the city does not meet the requirements, the application can be resubmitted for the 50/50 grant available in September.  Council Member, Marty Bruns concurred.

Council Member, Bob Rampulla questioned the definition of wage as salary.  Allen Merta stated it’s hourly with Go Daddy call center jobs starting at $12.00.

Allen Merta stated that he would name Kim Downs as the contact person for the technical aspect of the grant.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-110 authorizing the submission of an application to the State of Iowa for financial assistance through the Revitalize Iowa’s Sound Economy (RISE) Immediate Opportunity Funding Projects Program for the North Center Point Road Reconstruction Project & authorizing the Mayor to sign the application & any other related documents, second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-110 approved. 

Clymer Road Storm Sewer Extension Project 

The Clymer Road Storm Sewer Extension Project is the third phase of a project that extends storm sewer from Boyson Road to Thiher Drive and Clymer Road.  A storm sewer extension from Boyson Road to the North end of Thiher Drive was completed in 2010 and 2011.  Storm sewer intakes at the intersection of Thiher Drive and Clymer Road were constructed to accommodate the proposed storm sewer extension.

The purpose of this project is to reduce the recurring nuisance flooding of Clymer Road and adjacent yards.  Areas where yard flooding occurs will be tiled to the new storm sewer.  The project and related bonding in the amount of $120,000 were approved in the Capital Improvements Program for FY 2012.

City Engineer, Dick Ransom recommends authorizing City Staff to proceed with design plans as prepared by Hall & Hall Engineers leading to a bid letting for the project.

Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #12-111 authorizing City Staff to proceed with design plans as prepared by Hall & Hall Engineers leading to a bid letting for the Clymer Road Storm Sewer Extension Project, with the purpose of reducing the recurring nuisance flooding of Clymer Road & adjacent yards, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #12-111 approved. 

Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Water Valve Installation Project

Bids were read aloud for the Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Water Valve Installation Project on April 25, 2012 at 10:00 a.m.  

Nine bids were received as follows:

	Company
	Bid Amount

	BWC Excavating LC of Solon
	$15,578.55

	Vieth Construction Corp. of Cedar Falls
	$20,942.00

	Eastern Iowa Excavating of Cascade
	$22,208.50

	Borst Brothers Construction Inc. of Marion
	$22,295.50

	Engineering Consultants, Inc. of Cedar Rapids
	$23,099.49

	Connolly Construction, Inc. of Peosta
	$24,282.65

	Dave Schmitt Construction Co. of Cedar Rapids
	$24,754.30

	Rathje Construction Co. of Marion
	$26,190.00

	Tschiggfrie Excavating Co. of Dubuque
	$34,377.00


City Engineer, Dick Ransom reviewed and recommends awarding the contract to BWC Excavating LC in the amount of $15,578.55.  The engineer’s cost opinion was $20,000.
The project start date is August 13, 2012, while the water tower located along Robins Road north of Boyson Road is being drained for maintenance and a water main located along Robins Road connected to the water tower is out of service.  Two water valves near the road intersection of Robins Road and Boyson Road will be installed with the following purpose:

· Facilitate maintenance of the water main, which currently lacks sufficient number of valves for shutting off water.

· Provide connection points for water main that will be relocated when the intersection is reconstructed.  

City Engineer, Dick Ransom informed Council that BWC Excavating does a considerable amount of work for ADM.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-112 approving award of contract for the construction of the Boyson Road & Robins Road Intersection Water Valve Installation Project to BWC Excavating LC of Solon, Iowa in the amount of $15,578.55, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson
Resolution #12-112 approved. 

Joint Closed Session with Water Board as per Iowa Code 21.5(j) to Discuss the Sale or Purchase of Particular Real Estate 

The joint closed session with the Water Board as per Iowa Code 21.5(j) to discuss the sale or purchase of particular real estate was delayed in order for more Water Board members to arrive for a quorum to be present.

Bob Rampulla moved to enter into closed session with the Hiawatha Water Board at 7:15 P.M. as per Iowa Code Chapter 21.5(j) regarding the purchase or sale of particular real estate, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson
Motion carried.

Bob Rampulla moved to go out of closed session with the Hiawatha Water Board & enter into regular session at 8:24 P.M., second by 
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson
Motion carried.

Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn the meeting at 8:34 P.M., second by Bob Wheeler. Motion carried. 

____________________________
                                                                                                Thomas A. Theis, Mayor 


          
ATTEST: 
__________________________
Kim Downs, City Clerk                                        
